Association of Christian Universities and Colleges in Asia
(ACUCA)

Minutes of Executive Committee Meeting
Rose Garden Riverside Hotel, Nakhon Pathom, Thailand

March 11, 2006
9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

Present:


Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong, Thailand



President


Fr. Bienvenido Nebres, Philippines




Vice President


Prof. Y.K. Fan, Hong Kong (representing Prof. C.F. Ng)


Treasurer

Prof. Y.S. Leung, Hong Kong





Member

Ir. Paul Nugraha, Indonesia





Member


Dr. Paul Tsuchido Shew, Japan (representing Dr. Motoaki Muto)

Member


Prof. Kang Whan Koo, Korea (representing Dr. Sang-Yoon Lee)

Member


Dr. Matthew M.T. Yu, Taiwan





Member


Dr. Kenneth Dobson






General Secretary

In Attendance:


Ms. Jasmin Pesigan, Secretary, ACUCA Secretariat (Recording Secretary)

Ms. Saranyap Praharnparp, Secretary, Office of International Affairs, Christian University of Thailand

Ms. Sathiraporn Ruksakumbhira, Staff, Office of International Affairs, Christian University of Thailand

1.  WELCOME 
2.  OPENING WORSHIP
2.1.
Dr. Kenneth Dobson read the passage from Philippians 1:8-10 [NRSV] “And this is my prayer that your love may overflow more and with knowledge and full insight to help you to determine what is best, so that in the day of Christ you may be pure and blameless…”  and opened the meeting with a prayer.
3.  GREETINGS AND OPENING REMARKS 
       3.1.      Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong greeted and rendered the opening remarks.   
4.  PRESENTATION AND CONSIDERATIONS OF MINUTES 
       4.1 
Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on March 5, 2005 were confirmed   without amendments.  Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong suggested having RESOLUTIONS in the minutes whenever there is a decision by the Executive Committee.
5.  TREASURER’S REPORT 
       5.1       Auditor’s Report from July 1, 2004 - June 30, 2005 Fiscal Year  
5.1.2 Prof. Y.K. Fan presented the Auditor’s Report.  The report covers July 1, 2004 to June 30, 2005.
5.2 Unaudited Interim Report for July 1, 2005 – January 30, 2006
5.2.1 Prof. Y.K. Fan presented the un-audited financial statements for July 1, 2005 – January 30, 2006.  He reported that endowment fund had increased by 5.5% compared with the 10.2% in the same period last year which means it reflects the slow down of the economy.
5.2.2 Prof. Y.K. Fan informed that one expense was not included in the Income and Expenditure Statement which is Quest amounting to USD7,051 for the month of February.  Hence, to the extent the expenditure is somewhat understated as far as the current financial status of the association is concerned.
5.2.3 Prof. Y.K. Fan remarked that 8 member institutions have not renewed their membership.  Dr. Dobson specified that letters of reminder were sent to the 8 institutions that have not renewed their membership fee.  He added that one of the members has not paid the half year membership fee (Jan 2005 – June 2005) and this fiscal year’s fee (July 2005 – July 2006).  
Resolution 1:  The members approved the auditor’s report of the 2005 Fiscal year of ACUCA Financial Report from July 1, 2004 – June 30, 2005.

Resolution 2:  Dr. Kenneth Dobson will send a note to the institutions that have not paid their membership fee.
5.2.4    Prof. Y.K. Fan pointed out the budget for ACUCA programs that has not been spent.  He enumerated the programs as follows:  ACUCA Graduate Scholarship has been right on target, ACUCA Student Mobility Scheme expense was USD13,372 as against the USD20,000 budget however the actual expenditure on the ACUCA Faculty Mobility Scheme, Executive Committee, Biennial Campus Ministry Program, IMHE Membership and Management Seminar are zero as against the budgeted amount.  He asserted that part of the reason why the Association is in good financial health is that we have not been spending as planned.  However, a Chaplain Conference planned for June will expend most funds up to the available amount.
6. GENERAL SECRETARY’S REPORT
6.1      The General Secretary gave a narrative report following the confirmation of his tenure.  He mentioned the transition of the Secretariat from Hong Kong to Thailand, successful ACUCA-IMHE Conference magnificently hosted by Obirin University in Japan, visit to member institutions in Korea with Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong and on-going work such as the newsletter and the website.
6.2 
Dr. Kenneth Dobson reported that the United Board has withdrawn its financial support to ACUCA.  Members have suggested that ACUCA should strengthen their own programs even without the support of the United Board.
Resolution 3:  ACUCA will continue the activities and seek to continue cooperation with the United Board since ACUCA has a lot to be thankful for to United Board.

7.  PROGRAMS AND PLANS
7.1        Programs of ACUCA 
7.1.1     ACUCA Lectureship
Members deliberated whether the ACUCA Lectureship Program would be permanently suspended or not.  

Members expressed various points of views as follows:

a) Take a more proactive stand with the program.

b) The possibility of accepting lecturers without any subsidy.

c) Being active in how we promote the program rather than just to be a passive place for information.
d) Have an academic attachment involving three or four lectures over a year or rotation scheme to make room for academic attachment.
e) Searching for new direction is not putting the program in suspension as that sends a negative signal.
f) Part of the lectureship is too broad.  One way is to choose a field, get a group of academic contacts with their field.

      Resolution 4:  The members agreed to continue the program.  The approach is to respond to the needs of the member institutions and not just promote academicians to travel abroad.

7.1.2  ACUCA Graduate Scholarships
The General Secretary reported that four graduate scholars are graduating this year having received the transcripts of records from two of the scholars.    
Fr. Bienvenido Nebres noted that Transcript of Records is not the only basis for    checking the satisfactory progress of the scholars but a status report from the advisor is also needed.
Members suggested that ACUCA Graduate Scholarships should focus on the PhD level instead of the Master’s Degree level.

Resolution 5:  The USD4,000 should be taken out in the budget.  It will not be necessary to keep the budget for the previous scholars since there is a major change in the program.  

Resolution 6: The Graduate Scholarship Program should be re-designed.  The General Secretary should inquire of the member institutions about their commitment to provide scholarships and compile the information.
7.1.3    ACUCA Student Mobility Scheme 
The General Secretary pointed out that the ACUCA Student Mobility Scheme Handbook is out of date and suggested to do the handbook over.
Resolution 7:  The members approved to have the General Secretary re-write the Handbook.  He may make surveys on how many members institutions have programs in English and agree to accept students for a semester.
7.1.4    ACUCA Faculty Mobility Grants
The General Secretary proposed that the USD10,000 funds in this year’s program budget be earmarked for chaplains to attend an ACUCA conference, to be held in June, which is during this fiscal year. 
7.1.5    Biennial Campus Ministry Program
The General Secretary informed the members about the coming Chaplaincy Conference that will be held at Providence University in Taiwan.  Prof. Dr. Matthew M.T. Yu agreed to host and organize the chaplaincy conference.
The General Secretary asked for the plan to spend the budget for ACUCA Faculty Mobility Grants on travel for Chaplains to attend the Biennial Campus Ministry Program before the end of June.  
       Resolution 8:  The members approved to subsidize chaplains who need financial subsidy for travel expenses to attend the Chaplain’s Conference in Taiwan.
Resolution 9:  The tentative date of the Chaplaincy Conference will be in June 22 and 23, 2006 at Providence University, Taiwan.  The Conference will be organized by ACUCA and Providence University.
7.1.6    Student Camp
The General Secretary informed the members that an item is included in the proposed budget 2006 – 2007 for Student Camp in December in the amount of USD5,000.
7.1.7    Quest Journal
The General Secretary explained to the members the decision of the United Board to take over complete responsibility for publishing Quest.  Members gave their opinion as follows:


a)  If ACUCA needs to start a new journal, there are many ways to share information and   academic ideas.


b)  Maintaining a partnership with the United Board in the publication of Quest should be sought.

Resolution 10:  The members agreed to have the President of ACUCA formally contact Dr. David Suh and President of the United Board about maintaining our partnership in the publication of the Quest academic journal.
7.1.8    IMHE Membership
     The Chair enumerated the advantages/benefits of being a member of IMHE.  
Resolution 11:  The members agreed to continue the membership if Hong Kong Baptist University would like to continue to share membership in IMHE.
7.1.9    Management Seminar
The Chair proposed to consider the conference in 2007 to be directed toward the deans’ level or heads of the department although some presidents can join.
Fr. Bienvenido Nebres suggested that the Secretariat contact IMHE or American Council of Education as to what programs do they have for the deans.

Resolution 12:  The members agreed to have the Management Conference with the cooperation of IMHE in the first week of November 2007 in the Philippines hosted by Ateneo de Manila University.
7.2
      Proposed Plans and Policies for ACUCA 
7.2.1 Tentative Schedule for the Biennial Pre-Assembly Conference and the XVI General Assembly
The General Secretary presented the Project Proposal, Tentative Program and Estimated Budget to the members.  The Chair proposed to invite the Chancellors and Board Members.

Resolution 13:  The members approved the schedule of the Biennial Pre-Assembly Conference and the XVI General Assembly was called for November 16 – 18, 2006.  The tentative programs for the Biennial Pre- Assembly Conference, the XVI General Assembly and Student Camp were approved as shown in Attachment 1 and 2.
Members suggested the theme for the Biennial Pre-Assembly Conference to be “The Role of University Leadership in Benchmarking and Quality Assurance”.
7.2.2 Tentative Schedule for the Student Camp
The General Secretary presented the program for the Student Camp.
7.2.3 Transition of the Office of the Secretariat from Thailand to the Philippines
The General Secretary suggested to the incoming President of ACUCA that it might be convenient to identify the incoming General Secretary and to have that person come to Thailand for the General Assembly.
Fr. Bienvenido Nebres requested copies of documents in electronic form so as not to run the risk of misplacing the documents.  

The Chair suggested Hong Kong Baptist University be considered as an archive for ACUCA memorabilia and historical records since Hong Kong has the easiest access and is most central.  Prof. Y.K. Fan proposed that the issue be considered in the General Assembly so that there could be formal discussion.
7.2.4 Expanded Membership for ACUCA
The General Secretary stated the strategic issues in expanding membership. He proposed to the members to have a caucus in each member country and the membership be opened to qualified institutions from “other countries.”

Members discussed the problems of inviting institutions from “other countries.”  There was a logistic question about India and to this point there are still no institutions in the People’s Republic of China administered fully under Christian leadership as required in the ACUCA institution.
Resolution 14:  Members agreed that membership will be opened to other countries or new members that will be beneficial to the Association.
7.2.5     Proposal for ACUCA Scholastica (on-line journal)
The General Secretary proposed to start an on-line journal called ACUCA Scholastica.  
Members offered the following opinions:  (1) Narrowing down the field to one that is very close to the ACUCA’s mission.  (2) If the journal’s is based on the needs of potential writers and not potential readers then it doesn’t have a life. (3) In order to have demand from readers it has to have a very clear focus, then it would be easier to get the right editorial board to make a good start.
Resolution 15:  To examine the proposal of ACUCA Scholastica at the General Assembly in November.
8.  PROPOSED BUDGET FOR JULY 2006 TO JUNE 2007 
     8.1         The General Secretary presented a proposed budget for July 2006 – June 2007.
     8.2       
Taking into account of the decisions made earlier in the meeting, the budget would be revised as follows: (1) ACUCA Graduate Scholarship – taken out; (2) Executive Committee – USD2,000.
8.3 The Approved Budget for July 2006 to June 2007 as shown in Attachment 3.
Resolution 16:  The ACUCA Budget for July 2006 to June 2007 was approved.

9.  OTHER BUSINESS
     9.1         The Chair shared the letter of Dr. Richard Wood to the members regarding the decision by the United Board for Higher Education in Asia to eliminate joint programs with ACUCA.
     Resolution 17: The members agreed that the partnership of ACUCA with the United Board should be maintained and a dialogue should be encouraged to this end. 
10.  NEXT MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

    10.1     
The next meeting of the ACUCA Executive Committee is proposed for 8:00 p.m., Wednesday November 15, 2006 at the Rose Garden Riverside Hotel, Sam Phran, Nakhon Pathom, Thailand.  
    10.2         Prof. Philip Y.S. Leung closed the meeting with a prayer.
11.  ADJOURNEMENT

                    The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
Prepared by:




     Confirmed by:

________________________


     __________________________


(Sgd.) Dr. Kenneth Dobson


     (Sgd.) Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong

General Secretary of ACUCA


     President of ACUCA, 2005 – 2006 
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